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September 7, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance adopting Green Building standards for all construction of King County buildings.  Green Building practices save energy and water, minimize the production of construction waste, air and water pollution and production of greenhouse gas emissions.  Green Building practices also promote the wise use of natural resources.  

In 2001, I signed the “Green Building Initiative” in order to promote the use of environmentally friendly construction practices in county’s capital projects.  Executive Order FES 9-3 (AEP) directs departments to construct projects with the use of Green Building practices in all new construction, remodels, and renovations.  Through this Order, we have used the U.S. Green Building Council’s Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) certification system to guide project managers in making financially sound decisions while actively pursuing low energy/high performance design features.  Many state and local governments including the City of Seattle and State of Washington have established green building policies to guide development of the projects in their portfolios.    

Completed in 1999, King Street Center was the first green building project undertaken by King County.  Although it was designed and built before the LEED rating system was in place, it will soon be certified under a new rating system called LEED for Existing Buildings.  With a highly efficient lighting system, water reclamation system, ample natural daylight and views, exemplary recycling of construction waste and a comprehensive office recycling program, the project has achieved points for a Gold award.

Although Green Building requirements were added late in the design process, the county’s Regional Communications and Emergency Coordination Center is on track to receive LEED certification.  Important “green design” elements accomplished within existing budget were excellent indoor environmental quality, best practices in reduced site disturbance and stormwater management, and aggressive monitoring of energy and atmosphere issues.  Other current capital projects pursuing LEED certification are the Brightwater Treatment facility, Metro Transit Atlantic/Central Base Expansion, Metro Transit’s Power Distribution Headquarters, and several Solid Waste Transfer Stations.  

Commercial real estate studies have shown recently that “green buildings” typically sell or lease faster.  Additionally, tenants are attracted and retained due to superior building amenities and greater occupant comfort.  Resulting gains in occupancies, rents, and residuals enhance the “bottom line.”  Asset value has shown a marked increase when LEED criteria are part of building development, design, and construction.

By improving the indoor environmental quality of buildings, owners can see an increase in employee productivity.  Characteristics of green buildings, such as daylighting, low emission of toxins in interior finishes, and high performance air delivery systems improve the interior environment and enhance employee morale, attendance, and productivity.  
There is not necessarily a cost premium associated with incorporating green building practices.  If there is a slight up-front cost premium, the payback in energy efficiency, water conservation and worker productivity easily recoups initial outlays, as shown in recent studies.  This ordinance recommends King County departments and offices to use life cycle cost analysis to select green building practices to achieve the cost effective building performance.

The 2004 Proposed Comprehensive Plan Amendment U-601 states King County shall incorporate sustainable development principles and practices into the design, construction and operation of all county facilities and county-funded projects to the fullest extent feasible.  Proposed amendment U-602 states for all new county construction, remodels and renovations, departments should apply LEED criteria in the planning and design phase of projects, and should seek the highest LEED certification when possible.  For all county projects where the scope or type of structure limits the ability to achieve LEED certification, departments should incorporate sustainable development practices whenever possible using LEED criteria as a guideline for incorporating such practices.  Proposed amendment U-603 states King County should leverage its purchasing power related to capital improvement projects to help expand the markets for green building products, including recycled-content materials and clean, renewable energy technologies.

Motion 11712 required King County’ s Department of Natural Resources and Parks to adopt sustainable design and development as a guiding principle that both demonstrates and produces enduring benefits to the citizens of King County.  The motion requires at a minimum, a "certified" LEED rating for all capital related facility projects.

The LEED green rating system was written to accommodate several building types.  The industrial projects that King County builds may be more challenged in reaching LEED certification than an office building because there may not be as many certification points available to earn.  

However, projects in the Facilities Management Division, Transit Division, Solid Waste Division and Wastewater Treatment Division have made a commitment to seeking LEED certification, thanks to innovative thinking on the part of the project team.  The U.S. Green Building Council currently has several industrial projects registered under the LEED system, including two King County projects, the 1st NE Transfer Station and the Power Distribution Headquarters.  Investing in sustainable design increases the value of King County’s building stock and leaves a legacy of sustainable development for generations to come.  Thank you for your careful consideration of this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:   Scott White, Chief of Staff 

   Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




   Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




   Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
